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MINUTES


MAY 16, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Councilmembers absent:
MPT Johnson

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Deputy Fire Chief Johnson, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Ray Miller, Brisbane, distributed copies of the 2005 Sustainable San Mateo County indicators report, which shows how the 20 cities in San Mateo County are doing relative to a number of sustainability factors.  He thanked the City Council for providing support for the effort.

Mr. Miller pointed out that Brisbane has the second lowest rate of energy consumption in the county, the lowest rate of natural gas consumption, the third lowest rate of residential water use, and the most park land per capita.  He said he developed two new indicators this year, the genuine progress indicator, an alternative to gross domestic product, and the ecological footprint, which correlates natural resource use and land area.

Mayor Richardson thanked and commended Mr. Miller for his efforts on behalf of Brisbane.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1261 - $ 519,246.41

CM Barnes drew attention to the payment to Cotton, Shires & Associates, Inc., reflected near the bottom of Page 2.  He asked what the payment covered.  He also asked about the status of the Bayshore condo project.

Community Development Director Prince responded that the payment was for a peer review of the geotechnical work done by URS, the applicant’s consultant.  He said the mitigated negative declaration for the project is currently before the Planning Commission.

CM Panza clarified that the applicant will be reimbursing the City for the peer review costs.

Referring to the second item on Page 7, a payment of $369,509.26 to the County of San Mateo, CM Barnes asked said he understood those funds were being taken from Brisbane’s redevelopment agencies and transferred to the state.  Finance Director Schillinger confirmed that the amount represents what the state is taking from redevelopment agencies to subsidize schools.  He added Brisbane will also be paying approximately $600,000 from the general fund for this same purpose.

CM Barnes noted the fourth item from the top of Page 16 shows a partial refund of a Mission Blue Center deposit, and he asked why the entire deposit amount was not being refunded.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels stated that $150 was withheld to pay for damage to the entry sign.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve Payment Register No. 1261.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Consider appeal of the Planning Commission’s Conditional Approval of Use Permit application UP-1=02 and Design Permit Application DP-1-92 for 30-unit residential complex on Unrecorded Highway Lots 7-12; Charles and Judy Ng, applicants and owners; APN 007-350-040 through -090

Mayor Richardson noted the staff is recommending that this matter be continued to the meeting of June 20.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to continue this matter to the meeting of June 20, 2005.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 501, waiving first reading, amending the Municipal Code by repealing Chapter 6.20 concerning commercial kennels; adding Section 17.02.615 to define “Pet Care Services”; amending Section 17.02.745 concerning “Storage”; adding Section 17.02.766 to define “Transit/Transportation Facilities”; adding Section 17.02.768 to define “Trucking and Transport Uses”; amending Section 17.02.790 concerning “Warehousing”; repealing Section 17.02.800 concerning “Wholesale”; amending Section 17.04.010 concerning establishment of districts; repealing Chapter 17.20 concerning the Manufacturing District and adopting a new Chapter 17.20 concerning the Southeast Bayshore Trade Commercial District; adding Chapter 17.21 concerning the Northeast Bayshore Trade Commercial District; and amending the Zoning Map

Community Development Director Prince noted the proposed amendments continue the ongoing process of revising the City’s Municipal Code to make the land use designations consistent with the General Plan.  He said the City is moving toward a “pyramid” zoning concept, replacing older designations like M-1 with the new designations of the TC-1, TC-2, and TC-3 Trade Commercial Districts.  He noted the uses allowed in the TC-1 District are more restricted than those in TC-2, and TC-2 uses are more restrictive than uses in the TC-3 District.

Mr. Prince drew attention to the map attached to the staff report showing where the new district names will apply.

CM Barnes noted that Section 2 on Page 1 of the ordinance deals with amending Section 17.02.450, the definition of “kennel.”  He pointed out the reference to Section 17.02.615 should be corrected to 17.02.450.

CM Barnes said the Planning Commission minutes indicate that the category of “professional services” was not defined.  He asked if that use would be included under office uses.  Mr. Prince replied that there are still a number of minor details that need to be addressed before the revisions are complete; he added that he was not sure whether “professional services” would be defined separately.

CM Barnes drew attention to Section 17.20.040, “Development regulations,” Item C.  He asked if “minimum yards” was the same as setbacks.  City Attorney Toppel responded that the terms were synonymous.  CM Barnes suggested using consistent terminology throughout.  He proposed using “setbacks” in place of “yards,” and Mr. Toppel agreed.

CM Panza noted that Section 4 on the second page indicates that Section 17.02.745 was being amended.  He said that in comparing the new language with the old, he was unable to identify any changes.  Mr. Toppel offered to check and report back.

Referring to Section 8 on the next page, CM Panza noted the term “wholesale” is being deleted.  He asked how businesses selling to other businesses would be characterized under the new ordinance.  Mr. Toppel said the definitions in the zoning ordinance deal with land use activity rather than the type of business being conducted.  He added that either the “warehouse” or “retail” classifications would probably cover wholesale businesses.  CM Panza pointed out that calling a wholesale business a “retailer” for purposes of land uses is likely to cause some confusion.

Referring to Section 17.20.020, “Permitted uses,” CM Panza noted that a gasoline service station is a conditional use rather than a permitted use in the existing ordinance.  He questioned whether gas stations should be allowed in the TC-2 and TC-3 districts without use permits.

Councilmembers suggested proceeding with the public hearing first and then having Council discussion of specific sections of the ordinance.

Mayor Richardson opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from the audience.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, expressed concern about the use of storage in the TC-3 District, which includes the PG&E property.  She noted that in the past, PG&E had been storing transformers containing PCB’s on the site.  She recommended banning storage of certain hazardous materials rather than allowing storage generally.

Ms. Dillworth agreed with CM Barnes that it would be clearer to use “setbacks” in place of “minimum yards” in Section 17.20.040.

Under Section 17.21.030, “Conditional uses,” Ms. Dillworth expressed concern about air quality impacts from “recycling” operations on the old landfill area.  She said she reviewed the land use designations on Pages 77 through 80 of the General Plan and found no mention of increasing recycling facilities.  She clarified she was not concerned about recycling in general, but about air quality and other environmental impacts resulting from “recycling” businesses.

Ms. Dillworth noted that when the General Plan was being developed, there had been discussion of a provision forbidding drive-through banks and restaurants.  She recommended making the prohibition clear in the zoning ordinance.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

CM Panza drew attention to Section 17.20.20, Item K, allowing research and development as a permitted use, “unless classified as a conditional use,” and Section 17.20.030, Item A, designating research and development as a conditional use when it involves use of hazardous materials as a major component.  Noting that use of live animals in research is a sensitive issue with many people in the community, he recommended creating another exception to require use permits for activities involving live animals.  Mr. Toppel said activities involving live animals can be designated as a conditional use.

Mr. Prince asked what kind of planning and performance criteria the City would apply to research and development companies that use live animals.  Mr. Toppel noted the restriction would give the City regulatory power to require the applicant to provide information showing that all animals are treated humanely.

CM Panza drew attention to Section 17.20.050, “Performance standards,” Paragraph A.  He noted that if gasoline service stations are allowed in this district, gas pumps should be added as one of the exceptions to the requirement that operations take place within a building.  He noted the 6-foot fence mentioned in Subparagraph (3) would not be sufficient to screen storage from view by houses situation above the property.  He recommended requiring all outdoor storage areas to be covered rather than fenced.

CM Barnes said he thought the purpose of the fence was to screen storage areas from traffic at street level.  He agreed a 6-foot fence would be ineffective in screening views from residences above, but noted the requirement would still serve a purpose in terms of protecting the streetscape.

Mayor Richardson indicated her primary concern was screening storage areas from residences.  For that reason, she recommended requiring all storage to be completely covered and enclosed.  Mayor Richardson added that she did not want to see more freight forwarding, trucking, hazardous materials, or storage businesses in Brisbane.

CM Barnes proposed controlling those uses with use permits rather than banning them altogether.  He observed that Brisbane has a number of existing businesses engaged in these activities, and hazardous materials can be used safely with appropriate precautions.

CM Bologoff agreed.  He noted the Fire Code regulates the types and amounts of hazardous materials that can be stored on a given site.

CM Barnes expressed his opinion that gas stations should not be allowed at all in the Southeast Bayshore District.  

CM Panza recommended allowing gasoline service stations as a conditional use in the TC-3 District.  He noted an exception should be added to Section 17.21.050.A for gas station pumps, and the restriction on live animals should be mentioned in Section 17.21.030.C.

CM Barnes offered to provide the staff and Councilmembers with further information pertaining to the care of live animals used for research.

CM Bologoff asked if large pieces of machinery and equipment kept outside a business would be considered “storage.”  Mr. Prince said the classification would depend on whether the items were personal property used by the business or items offered for sale or rental.  Mr. Toppel added that “storage” is usually interpreted as applying to property owned by someone else; machinery and equipment rented or sold to customers would be considered “inventory.”

Mayor Richardson commented that self-storage areas are prone to break-ins.  She expressed her opinion that allowing storage as a use could attract an undesirable element.

CM Barnes recommended including storage of cars and trucks as part of the definition in Section 17.02.745 to encourage people to store vehicles off City streets.  CM Panza said he was more comfortable allowing storage in the T-3 District than in the T-2 District.

CM Bologoff asked what classification would apply to a business like UPS.  Mr. Toppel responded that such a business would be a freight forwarder rather than a warehouse or storage operation.

CM Bologoff drew attention to Item G(3) under Section 17.20.040, specifying that, “Landscape species shall be native or non-invasive.”  He noted this requirement can be impractical, and he cited Crocker Park as an example of an area with attractive landscaping that includes non-native plants.  Rather than mandating use of native and non-invasive plants, CM Bologoff suggested changing the language to require “consideration of” native and non-invasive species.  He noted similar language appears in Section 17.21.040.G(3).

Mr. Prince clarified that the City does not intend to expand this prohibition to any residential property.  He explained that the provision applies to commercial investment property, which requires City-approved landscaping plans.  He added that the prohibition on non-native and invasive plants is based on advice from landscape architects and applies to a limited number of species.

CM Bologoff objected, noting property owners should be entitled to choose what they plant.  For example, he noted, roses and other ornamental plants are attractive, although they may not be native.  CM Panza pointed out that roses would probably be considered “non-invasive.”  He added that the intent was to prohibit planting of Scotch broom and other problem vegetation.  CM Bologoff recommended allowing greater flexibility and individual choice.

CM Bologoff recommended replacing “shall” with softer wording like “consider.”  Mayor Richardson suggested that CM Bologoff work with the staff to draft more satisfactory language before the ordinance comes back to the Council.

CM Panza asked whether the term “non-invasive” was well defined.  Mr. Prince said there are publications that identify problem species.  He emphasized that the City will have input because the City has to approve applicants’ landscaping plans. 

Mayor Richardson said she recently purchased a book that identifies invasive plants, and she offered to provide that to the staff.

CM Bologoff suggested that the staff prepare a revised version of the ordinance addressing the concerns expressed by Councilmembers.  Mr. Toppel noted a better approach might be to come back with a list of issues, obtain Council guidance, and then revise the draft.  Councilmembers expressed support for this approach.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider proposal to operate a hot dog stand at the corner of Bayshore and Old County Road

City Manager Holstine reported that the City received an application from Loren Pallera requesting permission to use City property at the corner of Bayshore and Old County for a seasonal hot dog cart and stand.  He introduced Ms. Pallera and invited her to present a brief summary of her proposal to the Council.

Ms. Pallera drew attention to her detailed letter of April 28.  She clarified that the hot dog stand would operate during the summer months only because she intended to return to school in the fall.  She added that she eventually hoped to start her own permanent business.

CM Panza commented that most hot dog carts are small, contained structures with minimal equipment.  Ms. Pallera said that was what she had in mind.  CM Panza asked if Ms. Pallera thought there would be enough drive-by traffic to sustain her business.  Ms. Pallera responded that she planned to conduct the business on a trial basis to see whether she could attract enough customers.  She said she researched a number of locations and identified the corner of Bayshore and Old County as a suitable spot.

CM Barnes expressed concern about traffic impacts at that busy intersection.  He noted there is a bus stop there, and many people turn at that corner.  He asked if the staff had any safety concerns that should be considered.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said he was not aware of an increase in traffic accidents during the Christmas season when the Lions Club sells trees at that lot.  He noted the hot dog cart would occupy a much smaller footprint than the tree lot, so there should be ample room for cars to pull over and park.

Police Chief Hitchcock agreed with Mr. Breault.  He said the City will look at traffic impacts once the business has been in operation for a while.  He added that he did not foresee any problems.

CM Bologoff pointed out that the Lions Club tree lot only operates for three weeks, and the hot dog cart would be there much longer.  He expressed concern that the new business could take customers away from existing restaurants in downtown Brisbane.

CM Panza commented that people who buy hot dogs on the run are not sit-down restaurant customers anyway.  He noted the hot dog stand might complement existing businesses and fill a void rather than being a competitive threat.

CM Panza observed that the Municipal Code defines this kind of operation as a peddler or hawker or street vendor, subject to license fees of $25 per day, payable in advance.  He noted the City might have to make an exception or a finding that the peddler definition does not apply.  Mr. Toppel said the hot dog stand could be approved as a conditional use, so the daily license fees would not be required.  He added that a conditional use permit would allow the City to impose restrictions on the operations in terms of traffic control, signage, and other issues.

Mayor Richardson said she was not comfortable with the idea of food carts and peddlers, even on a temporary or interim basis.  She noted Brisbane has been trying to revitalize the downtown area, so the impact on existing businesses needs to be considered.  CM Bologoff agreed with Mayor Richardson.

CM Panza said he was inclined to give the proposal a try, but noted there were not enough votes to pass a motion.  CM Barnes stated he had no objections to allowing the business to operate.

Mr. Holstine said the staff will bring the matter back to the full Council at the June 6 meeting.

Mayor Richardson encouraged citizens to attend the June 6 meeting and express their opinions.

Mayor Richardson recommended that Ms. Pallera look for a better location elsewhere.


B.
Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 504, amending Section 12.12 of the Brisbane Municipal Code, Tree Regulations

Assistant to the City Manager Smith said Brisbane’s existing tree ordinance was adopted in 1997 and replaced the heritage tree ordinance.  The current ordinance establishes general standards based on the size of tree, and also identifies certain protected species.  Mr. Smith noted that based on the Council’s review and discussion of the ordinance last fall, the staff revised the ordinance, and he reviewed the key changes.  

First, Mr. Smith said, the staff recommends deleting the “notice of intention” procedure and requiring a permit to remove any tree greater than 30 inches in circumference.  Trees that do not need a permit under the current ordinance would be entitled to a permit as a ministerial matter; trees that require permits would be handled in a discretionary manner.  Mr. Smith said the current “notice of intention” process is awkward because property owners are not allowed to remove trees, even those that do not require a permit, until receiving a letter from the City stating a permit is not needed.

Second, Mr. Smith noted, the current ordinance makes no distinction between trimming and cutting.  To address this issue, staff recommends that a permit be required for work on any tree greater than 30 inches in circumference that removes more than 50 percent of the foliage crown, or more than 30 percent of the height of the tree.  Mr. Smith observed that defining removal in this way eliminates the gray area in the current ordinance and prevents “severe trimming” without a permit.

Mr. Smith said staff also recommends deleting laurel from the list of protected trees because laurel is a family of plants, not a specific tree species.  He added that only one member of the laurel family, the California bay tree, is found on San Bruno Mountain, and that species is already identified in the ordinance.

Mr. Smith advised that the proposed ordinance sets out a process for having trees designated as protected if they possess special attributes that merit protection.  Under these provisions, the City Council, the PB&R Commission, and any member of the public can initiate the process.  Mr. Smith recommended publishing articles in the Star explaining the tree ordinance and encouraging people to inform the City of any trees they think merit preservation because of special beauty or unique benefits to wildlife.

Mr. Smith said the revised ordinance also provides a process for notifying the public when an application for tree removal is being considered, and it spells out appeal rights.

Mr. Smith noted staff recommends adding a provision regarding notification for removal of protected trees on public right-of-way.  He added that the current ordinance does not address this issue.

CM Panza commented that Coast live oaks grow much more slowly than the other two protected species, so using a standard based on tree circumference may be inadequate to protect certain species.  Mr. Smith said he researched the growth habits of Coast live oak and learned they are considered moderate to fast-growing trees, depending on the amount of water they receive. 

CM Panza asked how trees with multiple trunks are handled under the proposed ordinance.  Mr. Smith directed attention to Section 12.12.020.B(8) on Page 2 and the definitions of “shrub” and “tree” on Page 3 of the ordinance.  He noted a tree composed of several small trunks, all less than 30 inches in circumference, would not be protected by the ordinance.

CM Panza pointed out that the proposed ordinance replaces the previous 24-inch standard with 30 inches, and he questioned the rationale for that change.  Mr. Smith explained that the staff wanted to establish a uniform threshold that would apply regardless of species rather than having separate standards for different species.  He added that the Council might want to consider a standard less than 30 inches in diameter.  CM Panza asked the staff to provide additional information on how long it takes protected trees to reach that size.  Mr. Smith offered to provide information on the growth rates of the three protected species for the next meeting.  CM Panza said he would like to see that information before introducing the ordinance.  He requested that the ordinance be brought back for introduction at the next meeting.

CM Bologoff expressed reservations about limiting the rights of property owners to cut trees on their land.  He noted it is sometimes necessary to remove trees to accommodate an expansion or addition to a house.  He said that in those situations, homeowners should not be prevented from removing trees as long as they agree to replace them.  Mr. Smith clarified that tree removals that are part of approved plans for building additions and expansions are exempt from the permit process. 

CM Bologoff drew attention to the paragraph at the bottom of Page 5 of the proposed ordinance, allowing “any person” to object to the City’s decision on a tree removal permit.  He expressed his opinion that applicants should have that right, but allowing anyone to appeal could foster disputes among neighbors.  Mr. Smith pointed out that Section 12.12.070.A applies only to permits for removal of protected street trees.  CM Bologoff said he had no problem with that.

Mayor Richardson invited comments from members of the public.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, questioned whether the proposed ordinance will protect the kinds of situations that arose last year over the black-shouldered kite nests.  She expressed her opinion that the protected trees should be more inclusive, and she recommended adding trees like manzanita, toyon, madrone, and Islay* cherry, all native species that support the habitat on San Bruno Mountain.

Ms. Dillworth said she was concerned that the proposed process for getting ministerial permits for unprotected trees because it eliminates any consideration of environmental impacts and fails to provide notice to the public.  She noted U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service has consistently recommended not cutting trees in Brisbane Acres during bird breeding seasons, so there should be some way of ensuring a proper review and findings.

Under criteria for removing trees, Ms. Dillworth objected to Item (2), “The necessity to remove the tree for economic or other enjoyment of the property.”  She said she understood the need to remove trees if they are disrupting a foundation or causing harm.  She expressed her opinion that the wording of the ordinance could allow property owners to do widespread cutting and removal of trees.

Finally, regarding the noticing procedure, Ms. Dillworth questioned the effectiveness of posting the notice on the tree or nearby.  She pointed out that if a tree is located up in the Brisbane Acres, few if any people will have a chance to see the notice and appeal the City’s decision.  She urged the City Council to look at all these issues.

David Schooley, San Bruno Mountain Watch, explained that the injury on his face occurred when he was climbing a tree in the Brisbane Acres and got hit by a eucalyptus branch that blew down.  He said he was glad the Council was postponing introduction of the ordinance until the next meeting to give him and others more time to review the language in detail.  Mr. Schooley urged the City Council to consider protecting more tree species, including other types of oaks, madrone, maples, manzanita, wax myrtle, and Islay*.

Mayor Richardson thanked audience members for their comments and said the Council will discuss the ordinance again at the next meeting.


C.
Consider authorizing the Mayor to execute a Professional Services Agreement with Winzler & Kelly for general miscellaneous engineering services

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the agreement as proposed.  

CM Panza commented that a series of small contracts can end up adding considerably to the ultimate costs of a project.  He recommended imposing a cumulative cap on the contract amount.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted the maximum dollar amount would not exceed the amount approved by the City Council annually as part of the budget deliberations.  He clarified that all expenditures come out of Account 52235, “Professional Services,” in each department, and the City Council, in effect, authorizes a maximum amount when it approves the departmental budgets.  He recommended this approach rather than issuing individual purchase orders for each project.

Mr. Breault added that Winzler & Kelly has a good understanding of Brisbane’s unique utilities and infrastructure and needs, and the staff feels comfortable with the firm’s services.

CM Panza observed that an open-ended contract can get out of control, and he said he preferred setting a cap for that reason.  City Manager Holstine noted the City’s auditors will monitor the contract to ensure no abuse takes place.

CM Panza proposed stipulating that the project needs to come back to the City Council if the process increases the original contract by a certain percent, like 25 or 50 percent.  Mr. Breault clarified that the projects would not necessarily increase the original contract amounts.  He explained that the Winzler & Kelly firm has had three engineering contracts with the City:  one for the sewer rehabilitation project, one at the Lake Street pump station, and one for design of the 200,000-gallon supplemental tank at Glen Park Way.  All three projects were put out to bid, and the City Council eventually approved contract awards for Winzler & Kelly that were all well in excess of $25,000.  

Mr. Breault said the proposed general services agreement will cover much smaller scope of work items, such as situations when the staff lacks the necessary expertise or technology to handle a project internally.  He added that many of these items will not be add-ons to existing contracts.

CM Panza said he was satisfied with Mr. Breault’s explanations.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2005-20 adopting a revised Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) program and an annual overall DBE participation goal for federal fiscal year 2005

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve Resolution 2005-20 as proposed.

CM Barnes asked about the difference between the previous 6 percent and the proposed 8 percent calculations.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault clarified that the references to 6 percent on Page 9 of the program should be changed to 8 percent.  He said the program and its goals have not changed in five years.

CM Bologoff asked what “0% race-neutral components” meant.  Mr. Breault explained that there is a distinction between the categories of race and women-owned enterprises, and Brisbane is not requiring anything about women-owned businesses.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS

A. City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

· Update on May 23 City Council Special Meeting

City Manager Holstine noted that in early April, the City Council set three dates for the beginning of the scoping sessions for environmental review of the Baylands specific plan application.  He said the applicant is still reviewing the City’s concerns and comments from the public, so the scoping sessions will not be occurring yet.  He recommended using the May 23 date to have a class presentation from students in UC Berkeley’s Landscape Architecture graduate program.  Mr. Holstine noted a number of students created models depicting their ideas for open space and park areas near the Roundhouse and Lagoon.  He added that the staff sat in on the students’ final presentations to their class, and there were a number of interesting ideas.

Mr. Holstine suggested having the professor give a brief explanation of the projects, followed by presentations from individual students.  Councilmembers decided to have the presentations on May 23.

CM Bologoff announced that he was unable to attend the May 23 meeting.

CONSENT CALENDAR
CM Bologoff requested that Item B be removed for further discussion.  CM Panza said he wanted to comment on Item E.

A. Approve City Council Minutes of April 4, 2005

C.
Approve City Council Minutes of April 25, 2005
D. Authorize the Mayor to execute a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) providing for the continuing operation of the San Francisco International Airport/Community Roundtable

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve Items A, C, and D.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Approve City Council Minutes of April 18, 2005

Referring to Page 11, second full paragraph, CM Bologoff recommended rewording the second sentence to read, “He noted if a use permit is granted, the City would have no enforcement ability on fenced-off private property.”

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve the April 18 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


E.
Approve Star Awards nominations list

CM Panza observed that the contact person for the Lions Club should be this year’s president, Frank Martin.

CM Panza questioned why the Lions Club does not get recognized for its annual “Operation Santa Claus.”  He said he would ask the PB&R Commission to consider adding that award.

Mayor Richardson asked whether City Councilmembers or Commission members are eligible for awards.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels explained that the general rule is that City staff, elected officials, and appointed officials should not be given awards.  Mayor Richardson said she noticed the name of a City commissioner on the list, and she offered to point it out to the staff later.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the Star Awards list as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

· Retail Land Use Subcommittee

CM Barnes reported that he and Mayor Richardson met to discuss the community’s values, determine key priorities, and develop criteria for evaluating businesses based on factors such as whether they pay a living wage, healthcare benefits for employees, and contributions to the community.  He said the subcommittee hopes to apply the criteria to a couple existing businesses to see how well the rating system works before applying it to new businesses.


B.
Set date for Quarry Park Dedication Ceremony

CM Bologoff recommended picking an afternoon start time to avoid conflicts with sports activities.

After some discussion, Councilmembers decided to schedule the dedication ceremony for 4:00 p.m. on Saturday, June 11.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:45 p.m. with no announcements.
ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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